W-1170 BUSINESS MEETING. (January 15-17, 2006, Las Vegas, NV)

Minutes

Sunday, January 15, 2006
Officers:  Meeting called to order at 2:00 pm by Co-chairs Sally Brown and Paul Schwab. Minutes recorded by Secretary Greg Evanylo.

Venue for 2007:  Sally Brown requested suggestions for 2007 meeting location. Following extensive discussion, the group decided to again hold the 2007 meeting in Las Vegas. Greg Evanylo volunteered to explore for the 2008 meeting other options, which he will present to the group prior to the 2007 meeting. Factors that members asked Evanylo to consider include holding the meeting 1) in a location closer to the Eastern Time Zone, 2) in a warm weather location, and/or 3) in conjunction with another conference. Members generally agreed that the January to March time frame would be appropriate for the 2008 meeting. (Post-meeting note: Greg Evanylo is making arrangements for meeting in Savannah, Georgia in January of 2007. The arrangements have not been completed at the time of this submission.)
Directors’ Presentation by Lee Sommers:  

· Bush budget proposed 50% cut in Hatch funds in each of two consecutive years. Although 100% of formula funds were re-instated, there is a move toward decreasing formula funds and increasing competitive funds (i.e., NRI). See Melissa Ho’s comments in CSA News for further details.

· Stressed importance of impact statements, esp. list specific impacts as tied to objectives rather than “importance of findings for individual projects”. Discussion regarding the failure of CRIS web system to adequately convey results and impacts ensued.

Introductions made by each W-1170 member.

A discussion regarding future funding of the W-1170 group’s proposed research, education, and extension objectives was held.

· National Research Initiative (NRI): George O’Connor queried whether collaborative proposals of W-1170 members should be encouraged. It was pointed out that one previous such proposal was not funded because the reviewers believed that a regional research group should not receive federal grant funds to support a project that is already being funded to some extent with federal money.

· National Science Foundation (NSF): This program was identified as a funding source for soil’s-based research on the interrelationships among soil biological, chemical, and physical processes (i.e., Ecosystem and Critical Zone Processes).

· Long Term Ecological Research (LTER) Program was also identified as a possible funding source.

Technical Meeting Format:  A sign-up sheet was distributed to solicit state report presentations. The major topic theme for the 2006 meeting was to discuss how to address reports and papers being written or recently published that provide vastly contrarian views on the health and safety of biosolids use to those held by the members of our workgroup based on decades of scientific study (i.e., NE-1001, Caroline Snyder’s manuscript in the Intl J Occup Environ Health).

Monday AM, Jan 16, 2006

State technical reports:

· David Crohn – Compost product assessment tool

· Chuck Henry – Application of Septage to forests

· Dan Sullivan – Manure N availability

· Albert Cox – Biosolids application rate based on P availability

· Dave Parker – Perchlorate sampling in groundwater

· Paul Schwab – PAH’s in plant tissue during remediation of contaminated soils

· Greg Evanylo – Bioactive substances in biosolids

Monday PM, Jan 16, 2006
Central theme presentation and discussion:

· Chip Elliott – provided background on NE-1001 publication on the factors affecting (constraining) environmentally sound land application of biosolids. Following a discussion, W-1170 members agreed to send letter to NE-1001 stating that we would like to have an opportunity to review and comment on the NE-1001 document. Sally Brown and Paul Schwab will write the letter and send to NE-1001. Chip and Rick Stehouwer (members of both W-1170 and NE-1001) will continue to provide input to the NE-1001 document as it is being written.

· It was decided by the group that the best way to combat scientifically false information being disseminated to the public would be to develop a website containing scientifically sound information. Chuck Henry volunteered to construct two websites: One password-protected for W-1170 members and one open website.

· The group decided that the best method of addressing the Snyder manuscript would be to send a letter to the Editor of the IJOEH. Dave Parker volunteered to draft the letter.

Tuesday AM, Jan 17, 2006
Michael Thompson discussed the writing of a biosolids land use review article for Scientifica Agricola. W-1170 members supported idea and offered to assist with the review.

State technical reports: 

· Nick Basta – Water treatment residuals as P adsorbers

· Jim Ippolito – Effect of land application on Ba soil chemistry

· Sally Brown – Pb and As solubility in old orchards as affected by additions of adsorbing constituents

Meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

